MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF WHITMINSTER PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT THE WHITMINSTER VILLAGE HALL, WHITMINSTER AT 7.30 PM ON WEDNESDAY 7TH SEPTEMBER, 2016.
Public Forum

Mr Orton explained that he was attending the meeting to advise of works that would be starting shortly to the gas main running through the village and following the route of the A38. Although the work was being kept to the highway verge as much as possible and the new pipe would be laid in the bore of the old pipe, traffic lights would need to be used for safety purposes. They would typically be dismantled at night but if good progress was being made the work may run into the evenings on some occasions in order to reduce the overall length of disruption. To avoid conflict around the A38 crossroads, especially during the busy Christmas trade for local businesses, work to this area would be delayed until the new year. His contact details were handed over to Councillors in case any issues were to arise as work proceeds.
00/09
Present

Cllrs Hay (Vice-Chairman), Braidford, Douglas, Mrs Gilmore, Paynter and Peters. The Clerk was also present and there were no members of the public in attendance. Mr Matt Orton, Operations Manager – Morrison Utility Service for Wales & West Utilities, was present at the beginning of the meeting during the period reserved for the Open Public Forum. District Cllr Stephen Davies was present for the duration of the meeting.
01/09
Apologies

Apologies were received and accepted from Cllr Jones (Chairman) as he was attending the meeting of another parish in his role as District Councillor.
02/09
Declarations of Interest
There were no declarations of interest made in regard to items on the published agenda.
03/09
Minutes
The Minutes of the Parish Council meeting of 6th July were approved and duly signed as a true record without amendment.   
04/09
Matters Arising
Leyhill Prison Works Party

Further work had been carried out in various areas around the village although it was noted that the weeds removed were already beginning to grow back in some areas.
Skate Ramp Replacement

Cllr Peters reported that he had struggled to obtain an extra quotation for the proposed work and new equipment as the suppliers did not appear interested. He suggested as it was some years off before any scheme might move ahead this was not necessarily an issue. The Chairman suggested that be that as it may another proposal was needed for clarity as to what was being worked towards. Cllr Peters agreed to follow up as appropriate.
School Lane 30 mph Signs
It was noted that additional informal repeater signs had been received and erected and it was hoped that they would make a difference. It was understood that PCSO Trebble was hoping to carry out some speeds checks in the area during the following week.

Holbury Crescent Roundabout

Cllr Jones had been in contact with various officers at Stroud District Council (SDC) concerning the vehicles parked on or around the roundabout, restricting access, and possible alterations to it. He had copied in Council on his efforts to contact the correct person and open a dialogue on what could be done but so far it had been a frustrating process.

Ex-Councillor Michael Hughes

A note of thanks had been received from Mr Hughes following his receipt of a thank you gift. He stated he had enjoyed his time working with a group of ‘upright, dependable and entertaining’ people.

There were no other matters that would not arise under items listed on the agenda.

05/09
Police & Community Safety Matters

Crime reports and bulletins received from PCSO Trebble had been circulated between meetings. Thefts from outbuildings seemed to be increasing although it was not clear if this was a fact or simply because PCSO Trebble was particularly active and hence Council was therefore better informed of local activity.
It was noted that there had been a recent theft of lead from the Village Hall roof and as a result of associated damage the Management Committee was repairing and upgrading the CCTV system. Tools being used by a contractor working on the Village Hall hedge had also been stolen during a separate incident.

Used hypodermic needles had been found at the Playing Field.

Email correspondence concerning the possibility of installing an ANPR camera on the A38 had been circulated between meetings. Council expressed concern as to whether this would be of benefit to the parish given the existence of a speed camera already in the parish that was understood to be working. It was noted that Hardwicke and Moreton Valence Parish Councils had given provisional support to the project.

A meeting of the Joint Cluster Group had taken place on 27th July and minutes were circulated of a previous meeting.

Details had been received and circulated concerning the Commissioner’s Fund that was open for applications relating to the 2017/2018 financial year.
Cllrs Hay and Peters agreed to liaise over progressing the proposed Emergency Plan Review.

Cllr Peters confirmed he would be attending the forthcoming Policing Panel Meeting on 26th September.

Concern was raised regarding the speed of vehicles around the village school. The Clerk agreed to investigate the possibility of a road safety review with Mr Tiffney of Gloucestershire County Council with the possibility of this being a potential future project for Commissioner’s Fund funds.
07/09
Planning
Decisions to Note
S.16/1260/TPO
Land to front of 10 Uptons Garden, Whitminster.

Removal of sycamore tree.
Refused.
Applications to Consider
S.16/1506/FUL
Land at 12 Holbury Crescent, Whitminster.

Listed as ‘Erection of one dwelling’ but refers to retrospective changes to a dormer window to the rear of the property that had already largely been completed.
Council considered this application and whilst no particular comments were made it was resolved to ‘support’.
Details of the Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) Draft Charging Order Schedule were received from SDC and circulated.

Housing Needs Survey

Following an overview given by Martin Hutchings, of Gloucestershire Rural Community Council, and David Jones, of Evans Jones planning consultants, Council considered their proposal to conduct a housing needs survey within the parish. It was understood that GRCC would only do this with the support of the Parish Council. The approach and offer of funding was made by Mr Jones being the agent for the landowner of land adjoining Paynes Meadow and Hyde Lane and being a potential site for future housing. Council considered the various merits of the proposal as well as discussing the survey that had been carried out before as part of Severn Voice, the resulting outcomes and the supply of affordable housing anticipated from already consented developments. Council also considered the catalyst giving rise to the proposal and felt that any such survey prompted by and funded by a potential developer would be conflicted from the outset and as a result resolved not to offer support nor participate following a vote on the matter that was recorded as 5 against participating and 1 in favour.
08/09
Highways & Byways 

Details of the adopted Local Transport Plan (2015-2031) were circulated along with notification of a road closure for the forthcoming Frampton Country Fair.
The Clerk circulated details of the revised location of footpath issues he had reported to GCC following comments from Cllr Peters at the last meeting. No response had been received and it was not known if any work had been carried out.

Discussion occurred concerning the works carried out to the A38. This was done as emergency works with no notice and no dialogue with GCC. It was noted that the work to remove the previous white lining that had been promised had not been carried out and it was agreed that the matter should be raised with Scott Tompkin of GCC.

Cllr Jones raised, through his notes, that he had received complaints regarding tree roots disrupting pavements in Paynes Meadow and he was taking this up as appropriate.

09/09
Accounts
Accounts for Payment
The following payments were agreed:

SDC
£300.00
Warden Scheme

D Lord
£38.19
Gift for ex-councillor Hughes
T W Hawkins
£784.25
Grass cutting
General Overview
The Clerk reported there had been no changes at the bank since the previous meeting and statements were only being issued by Lloyds following account activity.
A letter of thanks had been received from Mr Clare Pockett following Council’s support of the Village Garden Competition.

A request for financial support was received from Stroud CAB that would be deferred to the relevant donations meeting for consideration.

Cllr Hay had been unable to progress matters concerning being added to the account as an additional signatory.

Cllr Douglas gave an update concerning the proposed new storage shed for the church. An alternative solution was being considered in light of comments on the initial proposed concrete structure. It was agreed that Council would contribute up to £1,500 and the matter would be considered further when more details were available.

10/09
Correspondence
The following items of correspondence were received:
Email correspondence from Deborah Chapel on behalf of her mother asking if Council would consider installing seats in the A38 bus shelters. Whilst comments were made that there had not been seats fitted for many years the Clerk was asked to look into prices before considering the matter further.

Details were received concerning the delivery of new containers for the revised recycling service.

Copy letter sent to David Hagg of Leadership Gloucestershire from GAPTC complaining at their lack of engagement with appropriate groups representing parish and town councils.

The Trow magazine.

Clerks & Council Direct.

CPRE Fieldwork and Countryside Voice Magazine.

Minutes of Charter Group meeting.

Copy email exchanges between Cllr Blackburn and officers at GCC following changes to bus timetables, routes and services.

11/09
Chairman’s Items
There were no items raised by the Vice-Chairman but the Chairman had left a note advising that he thought it was unlikely that the Neighbourhood Wardens would be able to undertake the painting of the skate ramp. With this in mind Cllr Jay suggested that it could probably be tackled by a group of motivated Councillors one weekend.

12/09

District Councillor’s Report

Cllr Stephen Davies gave an over view of the recent activities of the District Council and some matters that he had been involved with. He raised awareness of the Youth Projects Fund, explained the £1m gap in the Council’s finances arising from an accounting error and gave an update on the progress of the development on land West of Stonehouse and the ongoing planning application for a proposed stadium and business park East of the motorway junction.

13/09
Other Business
Cllr Hay gave an update on the new website following the agreement of a chosen supplier and the entering into a contract between meetings.
Cllr Braidford volunteered to undertake the litter pick at the Playing Field for the coming month.

14/09
Future Agenda Items

Cllr Peters asked for ‘Parish Council Strategy’ to be included as an agenda item for the next meeting.
There being no further business the Chairman declared the meeting closed at 9:50pm.


CHAIRMAN – Wednesday 5th October, 2016.
